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Sir: Bracken et al's (1998) editorial was 
interesting but lacked scientific validity, for 
two reasons. 

First, the authors failed to justify why 
being Irish-born constituted an 'ethnicity'. 
Ireland is a multi-ethnic English-speaking 
country made up largely of people from 
Celtic, Norse and Anglo-Saxon back- 

concerned, although the literature on the 
experience of Irish women is less well- 
established than Dr Haley suggests. Our 
article was intended to highlight the neglect 
of Irish mental health needs in Britain as a 
whole and it was written in the hope that 
drawing attention to these needs might 
engender further research and intervention. 

Dr Sandford's comments demand 
slightly more attention. His first assertion, 
that Irish migrants do not constitute a 
distinct ethnic and cultural minority within 
Britain, must be rejected. The fact is that they 
meet the principal criteria for defining such 

researchers that the standard classification, 
based as it is on notions of racial difference, 
is inadequate and needs re-thinking. In two 
successive decades Irish-born people had 
the highest rates of psychiatric in-patient 
admission of any country-of-birth group 
within England and Wales, and among the 
highest rates of suicide and parasuicide. 
These findings have been almost wholly 
ignored by service providers and practi- 
tioners in psychiatry. 
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Second, it is not valid to compare the 
English health statistics of those born in 
Ireland with those born in England. A more 
valid comparison would be to compare 
Irish immigrants to those from Tyneside, 
Cornwall or South Wales who have mi- 
grated to other parts of the British Isles. I 
would suggest that migrated communities 
emanating from any of these poorer areas 
would share similarly poor mental health 
statistics. This would suggest that socio- 
economic and migrational factors are of 
more importance than specifically 'ethnic' 
ones. 

The underlying assumptions made by 
Bracken et a1 are that being Irish represents 
a distinct ethnicity, which suffers relatively 
poor mental health. They fail to justify 
either of these views. 
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migrants, we can only remark that it is 
commonplace in migrant health research to 
compare the health status of migrant groups 
with that of the indigenous population as a 
whole (e.g. Balarajan, 1995). Certainly in 
studies of physical health and mortality this 
is accepted practice (e.g. Marmot et al, 
1984). Internal migration might indeed 
have a bearing on mental health, but Dr 
Sandford's suggestion becomes meaningful 
only if we accept his first contention that 
Irish migrants do not constitute a distinct 
group within the British population as a 
whole. The question of socio-economic 
factors remains open since, to our know- 
ledge, no research exists which might 
explicate matters in the case of mental 
health. Available research does not support 
Dr Sandford's view that migration or socio- 
economic factors may be more significant 
than ethnic or cultural status in explaining 
the high excess mortality among the settled 
children of Irish migrants (Raftery et al, 
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Risk of sudden death on high-dose 
antipsychotic medication: QTc 
dispersion 

Sir: Since the publication of the 'Consensus 
statement' on the use of high-dose anti- 
psychotics (Thompson, 1994), psychiatrists 
have been performing electrocardiograms 
(ECGs) on their high-dose patients. The 
rationale behind this is that it will detect 
conduction abnormalities, especially QT 
prolongation, associated with an increased 

J. J. Sandford Fromeside Clin~c, Blackberry Hill, 
1990; Harding & Balarajan, 1996). risk of sudden cardiac death. It is recog- 

Stapleton, Brlstol 8516 IED 
Epidemiological research which has nised that the risk of a conduction 

employed simple ethnic categorisations, abnormality due to medication is dose- 
such as White, Asian and AfricanICarib- related and is greatest with phenothiazines. 
bean, has been successful in demonstrating Although more common at higher doses, 

Authors' reply We wholly agree with Dr differential health experiences among QTc prolongation (>440  ms) is found in 
Haley regarding the significance of gender minorities in Britain. However, the major patients on the full range of antipsychotic 
when considering the mental health of Irish thrust of our paper is that such categorisa- dosages (Warner et al, 1995). There is also 
migrants in Britain. Irish women constitute tions are not only simple, but simplistic, evidence to suggest that patients can have 
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drug-induced prolongation of QT intervals 
with little risk of arrhythmia (Day et al, 
1990). This suggests that QTc prolonga- 
tion in itself is not necessarily a good 
indicator of risk for sudden death. 

QTc dispersion is an ECG-derived 
measure of the difference between the 
longest and the shortest QTc interval on 
the 12-lead ECG (Slyven et al, 1984). While 
a degree of variability between leads is 
normal, increased QTc dispersion is an 
indication of more extreme variability in 
ventricular repolarisation. Such extreme 
variability could be regarded as an index 
of the risk of arrhythmia. QTc dispersion is 
gaining recognition as a predictor of sudden 
cardiac death in conditions as varied as 
idiopathic long QT syndromes (Jervell- 
Lange-Nielsen syndrome and Romano- 
Ward syndrome), diabetes mellitus, periph- 
eral vascular disease, congestive heart fail- 
ure and coronary artery disease (Campbell, 
1996). Measurements taken years before- 
hand correlate with a patient's risk of 
sudden death. Warner et a1 (1996) mea- 
sured Q T  dispersion in their in-patient 
survey but could not find a significant 
association between larger QT dispersion 
and antipsychotic doses in excess of 
2000 mg chlorpromazine equivalent per 
day. (It should be noted that only 16 of 
their patients were in this group.) As 
sudden death is relatively infrequent in a 
population on high-dose antipsychotics, 
measurement of QTc dispersion may give 
a clearer indication of which patients are at 
greater risk than reliance on QTc prolonga- 
tion alone. 
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Ethnicity and clozapine 
metabolism 

Sir: Chong & Remington (1998) have 
pointed out the very important influence 
of ethnicity on clozapine metabolism. In a 
recently held National Psychiatric Confer- 
ence in Pakistan, a number of psychiatrists 
suggested that in their clinical experience 
their patients responded to relatively smal- 
ler doses of clozapine. This may be due to 
the fact that our patients attain higher 
plasma levels at relatively lower doses, as 
suggested by Chang et a1 (1993) and Chong 
et a1 (1997). These findings have serious 
implications about side-effects such as 
seizures, drowsiness and weight gain, etc., 
which are dose-related. The cost factor is 
equally important as in most developing 
countries the patients and their families 
have to bear the cost. If these findings can 
be supported by more empirical data, a 
costly drug such as clozapine could be 
made available to a larger number of 
patients. 

However, this problem cannot be ad- 
dressed by comparative studies between 
various ethnic groups, as suggested by 
Chong & Remington (1998). These studies 
are needed to highlight the differences 
pointed out by the authors, but the real 
need is to study the pharmacokinetics of a 
new drug in a particular population before 
recommending therapeutic doses or plasma 
levels in that population. It may prove very 
difficult, if not impossible, to get proper 
controls for such cross-ethnic studies in 
view both of differences in individual 
variables (e.g. body weight, height, etc.) 
inherent in various ethnic groups, and other 
extraneous factors (e.g. environmental tem- 
perature affecting body and drug metabo- 
lism). At present, dosages and plasma levels 
for monitoring drugs such as lithium are 
thought to be universally similar, mostly on 
the basis of data obtained in European and 
American populations. Professionals work- 
ing in populations which have different 
biological parameters (which can affect 
drug metabolism differently) have a respon- 
sibility to ask the pharmaceutical industry 
to provide relevant information before 
experimenting with these drugs in human 
subjects. 
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Comprehensiveness of systematic 
review 

Sir: Adams et a1 (1998) are right to take us 
to task for not describing our literature 
search parameters as clearly as we should 
(Lawrie & Abukmeil, 1998), but are wrong 
to suggest that our search strategy would 
have missed a sizeable number of articles of 
considerable or direct interest. 

For the record, we searched the Octo- 
ber 1996 Silver Planer edition of Medline 
using the search terms 'MAGNETIC RE- 
SONANCE IMAGINGlall subheadings' 
and 'SCHIZOPHRENINall subheadings'. 
Articles of potential interest were then 
examined for suitability. As we stated 
(Lawrie & Abukmeil, 1998) those articles 
giving complete or near-complete raw 
volumes of one or more brain regions were 
included, while area studies and volumetric 
studies of the corpus callosum and basal 
ganglia were excluded as were a large 
number of irrelevant papers (see below). 
In other words, as we stated, "40 relevant 
volumetric MRI studies were identified" - 
not 40 studies in total. To demonstrate, a 
search on current Ovid software using our 
search strategy identified 333 potentially 
relevant studies published by June 1996, of 
which only 36 met inclusion criteria. The 
rest reported: areas (32), irrelevant volumes 
(22), findings in children (2)  or the elderly 
(7), qualitative appearances (23), magnetic 
resonance spectroscopy (12), functional 
imaging (ll),  methodological issues ( l l ) ,  
conference abstracts ( lo ) ,  uncontrolled 
studieslcase reports (36), letters (22), re- 
view articles (51) and other matters (58). 

It is far from clear that a more 
sophisticated search would be worth the 
extra effort. Adams et a1 allude to possible 
Medline publication bias through language, 
but our review included seven papers from 
German, Italian and Japanese research 
groups who had reported in English. It 
would, however, be interesting to establish 
whether a more elaborate search would 
identify more papers and perhaps even alter 
the results of our review for a pre-specified 

https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.173.1.86b Published online by Cambridge University Press

https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.173.1.86b



